DEMOCRACY & DISORDER



Tunisian democracy at a crossroads Sharan Grewal

Eight years after the Arab Spring, Tunisians are frustrated with democracy's failures to deliver, offering a potential opportunity for a strongman figure to emerge.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Tunisia has emerged as the one success story of the 2011 Arab Spring uprisings. While Libya, Yemen, and Syria have descended into civil war, and Egypt into military dictatorship, Tunisia has instead transitioned to and thus far maintained its democracy. Its transition has benefited from several structural advantages, including a homogenous population, a politically weak military, a strong civil society, and a relative balance of power between Islamists and secularists. Yet Tunisia's transition is still fragile. In recent years, the Tunisian public has become disillusioned with democracy for its failure to improve the economy. Meanwhile, governing elites have pursued a series of problematic laws and measures indicative of democratic backsliding.

Thispaper seeks to take stock of Tunisia's democracy eight years after the revolution by answering three questions. First, to what extent have Tunisians become disillusioned with democracy? Second, if Tunisian democracy were to break down, how might this happen, and how likely is each scenario? And third, from that analysis, what lessons can we derive for preventing such a breakdown?

I find that the most likely form of democratic collapse in Tunisia would be the rise of a popular strongman, as opposed to a military coup or civil war. Given growing disillusionment with democracy, the 2019 elections could provide a ripe opportunity for such a figure to emerge. A potential strongman could subsequently draw upon two worrisome recent trends to consolidate his authority: first, the increasing level of police powers, and second, the politicized use of courts to go after political opponents. To constrain a future strongman, Tunisia should end military trials of civilians, form the Constitutional Court, and enhance the powers of the parliament ahead of the 2019 elections.

INTRODUCTION

Since the 2011 revolution, Tunisia has undergone a rapid political transformation to democracy. After six decades of autocracy, it has witnessed four consecutive free and fair elections, including the 2011 constituent assembly elections, the 2014 parliamentary and presidential elections, and the 2018 municipal elections. It approved a new constitution in 2014 that is progressive even by Western standards, enshrining not only freedom of religion but also conscience (permitting atheism) and mandating not just gender equality but an active commitment by the state to ensuring it. Tunisia has also passed progressive laws countering violence against women¹ and racial discrimination,² and famously saw protests against Saudi Crown Prince Mohammed bin Salman, highlighting the country's newfound freedom of expression.³

Four main structural factors help to explain why democracy has taken root in Tunisia while failing in other Arab Spring countries. First, Tunisia enjoys an ethnically and religiously homogenous population-98 percent Sunni Muslim-avoiding the sectarian or tribal divisions that contributed to civil war in Libya, Yemen, or Syria. Second, Tunisia's military had long been marginalized politically⁴ and chose not to follow the lead of its Egyptian counterpart in staging a coup. Third, Tunisia features a strong, Nobel Peace Prize-winning civil society, which helped to broker a crucial compromise between secular and Islamist forces when the transition appeared on the verge of collapse in 2013. Finally, Tunisia enjoys a relative balance of power between secular and Islamist forces, convincing both sides they have a shot at winning elections and thus can advance their interests under democracy.5

DISILLUSIONMENT WITH DEMOCRACY

Buteightyears into democracy, Tunisians have become frustrated with its failure to deliver economically. The 2011 revolution, after all, demanded not just freedom, but also bread and social justice. Unfortunately, the economic situation has barely improved, if at all. The unemployment rate, which had remained at a steady 12 to 13 percent through the late 2000s, jumped to 18 percent after the 2011 revolution and remains at 15 percent today.⁶ The rate of inflation, 3 to 4 percent prior to the revolution, has doubled to 7.4 percent.⁷ Receipts from international tourism, the third-largest sector of the Tunisian economy, totaled \$3.9 billion in 2009 and have dropped to just \$1.7 billion today.⁸ By nearly all metrics, the economic situation is even worse than that which prompted the 2011 revolution.

Meanwhile, alongside failing to improve the economy, democracy seems only to produce political instability and infighting. Tunisia's government has been paralyzed by the fracturing and re-fracturing of President Beji Caid Essebsi's ruling party, Nidaa Tounes.⁹ Moreover, a grand coalition government between the secular President Essebsi and the Islamist party Ennahda has produced four years of compromise solutions that have frustrated supporters of each party.¹⁰ Perceptions of corruption have increased,¹¹ while 81 percent of Tunisians believe their politicians are not paying attention to their needs.¹²

Accordingly, Tunisians have become increasingly disillusioned with democracy as a solution to their day-to-day problems. Nationally-representative survey data from the Afrobarometer help to capture this disillusionment over the course of Tunisia's transition. While 70 percent of Tunisians in 2013 agreed that "democracy was preferable to other forms of government," only 46 percent agreed last year.¹³



FIGURE 1: DISILLUSIONMENT WITH DEMOCRACY IN TUNISIA (AFROBAROMETER)

Even more worrisome, many Tunisians appear to be pining for a return to authoritarian rule. The percent of Tunisians who agree or strongly agree with military rule has increased to 47 percent in 2018, one point higher than support for democracy. Similarly, support for one-party rule and one-man rule (literally, "abolishing elections and parliament") have crept up to 41 and 35 percent, respectively.

Could this popular disillusionment with democracy actually manifest itself in a democratic breakdown? To answer this question, it is helpful to examine how exactly democracies break down. Typically, they collapse in one of two ways. The first is a military coup, which accounts for nearly 70 percent of all democratic breakdowns. The second is an incumbent takeover, which has become increasingly common since the end of the Cold War. In this scenario, a democratically-elected leader gradually dismantles democracy through rigged elections, controlled media, politicized trials, and when needed, the use of repression. In both cases, public disillusionment with democracy can facilitate a breakdown.¹⁴ Popular support for a military intervention, especially when translated into mass protests such as in Egypt on June 30, 2013, can grant a coup a shroud of popular legitimacy.¹⁵ Popular resistance, by contrast, can occasionally defeat a coup attempt, as seen in Turkey in 2016.¹⁶ Similarly, populist strongmen are more likely to be elected, and less likely to face popular resistance, when the public has become disillusioned with democracy.¹⁷

Mass disillusionment is of course only one among many factors that facilitate a coup or incumbent takeover. How likely are each of these scenarios in Tunisia?

MILITARY COUP?

Let's begin with a coup. To assess its likelihood, we must ask two questions: First, is there a sufficient level of public support for a military coup? Second, if so, would the military seize that opportunity?

Source: Afrobarometer Dispatch No. 232, <u>http://afrobarometer.org/sites/default/files/publications/Dispatches/ab_r7_dispatchno232_support_for_democracy_dwindles_in_tunisia_1.pdf</u>.



FIGURE 2: SUPPORT FOR MILITARY RULE WITHIN TWO YEARS OF A COUP

Source: World Values Survey/Afrobarometer

As noted earlier, about 47 percent of Tunisians support military rule today. Figure 2 compares this level of support to other countries, plotting the percent who support military rule (from the Afrobarometer or World Values Survey) in the nine cases for which survey data is available in the two years prior to a coup attempt. The data suggest that the six successful coups had on average 31 percent support from the public. Tunisia's 47 percent comes in near the top of the list, similar to Egypt prior to the 2013 coup and above Pakistan (1999) and Thailand (2014). While the success of a coup depends on how many people actually mobilize in support of and against it, at least by this latent measure of support, the conditions appear conducive to a successful coup.

Despite this apparent public support for military rule, many believe the Tunisian military is a professional, apolitical force that would never intervene in politics. This narrative is based in part on its history: The Tunisian military has never been in power. However, as I argue in my dissertation and book manuscript, it would be more accurate to conclude that the Tunisian military had been kept far from power, not that it was not interested in it. Tunisian military officers in fact did plot coups in 1962, alongside supporters of Salah Ben Youssef, and in 1987, alongside supporters of the Islamic Tendency Movement, but both plots were foiled. Moreover, former dictator Zine El Abidine Ben Ali was himself a military officer, and many of his colleagues in the military assumed ministerial roles in the early years (1987-90) of his rule. A minority of military officers, at least, have been willing to plot against the regime and even assume political power.

Moreover, certain professional norms, to the extent they existed before, appear to be eroding today. The Tunisian military has long been known as *La Grande Muette* for its silence on political matters, both while active-duty and while retired. Today, however, retired officers are actively contributing to political debates in the media, and even running for elections. At least five retired officers ran—and won—in the 2018 municipal elections, with one (Houcine Nasri) subsequently chosen as mayor of Chebba.

Retired military personnel have now formed two political parties to contest the 2019 parliamentary elections, including *Agissons pour la Tunisie* led by former army major Mustapha Saheb Ettabaa, and the Five Star Party led by former non-commissioned officer Habib Fraj. As a blog post on the *Agissons* website declares, "its members were soldiers, they were apolitical, but by necessity they were pushed to be politicized. ... They firmly believe that staying out of the political sphere is equivalent to treason."¹⁸ In an interview, Ettabaa cited the many retired generals in the Trump administration as justification for their involvement in politics.¹⁹

Norms may be changing among active-duty military personnel, as well. While Tunisia has always had a defense minister with a civilian background, today, many military personnel would prefer one with military experience. In a non-representative survey²⁰ of 220 military personnel I conducted last summer, 65 percent supported having an active-duty officer as defense minister, and only 20 percent opposed it. Asked about a civilian defense minister, more military personnel were opposed (43 percent) than supportive (37 percent). To the extent that these norms regarding civilian control of the military existed before, they appear to be shifting today.



FIGURE 3: PREFERRED BACKGROUND OF DEFENSE MINISTER AMONG MILITARY PERSONNEL (N=220)

Source: Author's Survey of Tunisian Military, 2018

A military coup in Tunisia today is still unlikely, but for other reasons. First, under autocracy, the Tunisian military had been neglected and marginalized, but under democracy has now gained considerable material resources and political influence.²¹ Its budget has increased more quickly than any other ministry, it has enjoyed an influx of foreign military aid, it has gained input into security policy, and has even assumed operational command over its former rivals in the Ministry of Interior in the border zones. As I argue in my book manuscript,²² this reversal of fortune has wedded the Tunisian military to democracy, making a coup unlikely. In two surveys of Tunisian military personnel, I find that their support for democracy is considerably higher than that of the average Tunisian. The military appears content with settling for the bird in the hand (their gains under democracy) rather than attempting a coup for the two in the bush.

Second, the system of counterbalancing²³ the roughly 36,000-strong military with other security forces remains. Tunisia features two paramilitary forces outside of the military's chain of command: a 12,000-strong national guard, housed in the Ministry of Interior, and a 3,000-strong presidential guard, housed in the presidency. This counterbalancing makes it unlikely that these different forces with divergent institutional interests could coordinate a takeover. Moreover, the prospect of armed resistance from the other forces deters any one of them from attempting a coup.²⁴

In short, while a coup may be more likely than the "professionalism" narrative would suggest, it is still only a remote possibility. The larger threat to democracy in Tunisia emanates from the second mode of democratic collapse: an incumbent takeover.

INCUMBENT TAKEOVER?

The more likely scenario would be the election of a strongman who dismantles democracy from within. That strongman is unlikely to be the current president, Beji Caid Essebsi, given his age (92), declining popularity, and continually-fracturing political party. However, the upcoming 2019 parliamentary and presidential elections provide a potential opportunity for a strongman candidate to capitalize on the growing disillusionment with democracy and come to power on a populist, antidemocratic platform.

Such a strongman could then accelerate two worrisome trends to help consolidate his authority. The first is the increasing use of courts for political ends. This takes two forms. First, courts have been used to silence criticism of the government and state institutions. In the most high-profile case, independent member of parliament Yassine Ayari was sentenced to prison by a military court for insulting the military.²⁵ Others have been sentenced or are on trial in civilian courts for insulting the president, prime minister, minister of interior, a member of parliament, and even a local council, typically through Article 128 of the penal code, which prohibits defamation.²⁶ Such abuse of the defamation clause sets a dangerous precedent for a potential strongman to silence freedom of expression.

Perhaps the even more troubling use of courts is to take down political opponents. In 2016, Prime Minister Youssef Chahed used a military court to try Chafik Jarraya and other prominent businessmen, ostensibly in a "war on corruption," but likely because they had been funding rivals within Chahed's party, Nidaa Tounes.²⁷ More recently, Slim Riahi, now secretary-general of Nidaa Tounes, filed a case in a military court against Chahed accusing him of plotting a coup. Finally, President Essebsi has asked the judiciary to investigate his primary political rival, the Ennahda party, on unfounded accusations of harboring a secret military apparatus.²⁸ The politicization of courts to weaken political opponents represents a dangerous trend that could be seized upon by a future strongman.

The second worrisome trend is the continued enhancement of police powers in the name of security. Since 2012, Tunisia has been rocked by a wave of terrorist attacks, including two political assassinations in 2013, three major attacks in urban areas in 2015, and a militarized attack near the Libyan border in 2016. With each attack, the security forces have been given a freer hand in combating terrorism.²⁹ The 2015 counterterrorism law permits authorities to detain terrorism suspects without charge and without a lawyer for 15 days, while including an overly broad definition of terrorism that could extend to peaceful political activity.³⁰ A state of emergency has been in place continuously since 2015, allowing security forces to conduct thousands of raids without a warrant and to arbitrarily apply travel restrictions on poorer and more pious individuals.³¹ Moreover, torture has reemerged, totaling more than 100 cases a year since 2013, according to human rights watchdogs.³² Only in three cases have police officers been convicted for such abuse, as rogue police unions have even stormed courthouses to bust out their colleagues on trial for torture.33

The danger for Tunisia is that the politicization of the courts and enhancement of police powers themselves indicators of democratic backsliding could be used by a future strongman to consolidate his authority. It is not difficult to envision, for instance, a future president shuttering civil society organizations as being foreign agents, dissolving the Ennahda party on accusations of harboring a secret apparatus, or using the state of emergency to curtail opposition protests.

Readers may point out that Tunisia has a strong and vocal civil society that would raise awareness of democratic backsliding by a future president. This is true, but the defining feature of such backsliding is that it occurs so gradually as to never create the spark that leads to mass mobilization. Moreover, strongmen are often able to justify or legitimate such backsliding, fragmenting any resistance. Tunisia's use of military courts against civilian businessmen, for instance, was justified in a war on corruption; its abusive counterterrorism law justified in a war on terrorism; its 2017 economic reconciliation law, which provided an amnesty for corrupt officials, justified in the name of economic growth. While Tunisia's strong civil society raised issues about each of these laws, they were unable to stop their passage. Unfortunately, a strongman could similarly outplay Tunisia's civil society.

Having outlined the potential danger to Tunisia's democracy, how could such a scenario be avoided? What steps can Tunisia take to help constrain a potential future strongman?

POLICY RECOMMENDATIONS

There are five measures that Tunisia should pursue prior to the 2019 elections to help prevent an incumbent takeover. The first is to finish choosing the members of the Constitutional Court.³⁴ The Court, which was created on paper in the 2014 constitution, has still not seen its 12 members approved over five years later. There is an interim judicial body, but it can only evaluate draft laws, and cannot, for instance, adjudicate disputes between the powers of the president and prime minister. A constitutional court, especially if filled with professional, pro-democracy judges, could provide a crucial check on a future president who seeks to consolidate power.

A second measure is to the enhance the power of the parliament to exert a check on the president. Currently, the parliament is hamstrung by a lack of capacity. Al-Bawsala reports that 96 percent of bills voted on in 2017-18 were drafted by the government, not the parliament,³⁵ while 83 pieces of legislation are simply sitting in the parliament awaiting approval.³⁶ Its inability to review, let alone draft, legislation stems in part from its low capacity: it does not have a research center, individual offices for members of parliament, nor funding for them to hire specialized staff. The United States and Tunisia's other international partners would

do well to invest in the parliament's capacity and thereby help it fulfill its constitutional role as an equal branch to the executive.

Third, the Tunisian parliament should remove or at least limit the crime of "insulting" public officials. These clauses include Articles 67, 125, 128, and 245-247 of the penal code, Article 86 of the telecommunications code, and Article 91 of the code of military justice. By doing so, Tunisia can remove the possibility of a future strongman using these defamation clauses as a proxy for silencing freedom of expression.

Fourth, the Tunisian parliament should end military trials of civilians. In 1998, a U.N. Special Rapporteur noted that "international law is developing a consensus as to the need to restrict drastically, or even prohibit that practice."³⁷ Article 110 of Tunisia's 2014 constitution stipulates that military trials are only for military crimes, but the transitional Article 149 permits such trials for civilians until the code of military justice is amended in accordance with the constitution. Tunisia should move quickly to exclude civilians from military courts.

Fifth, and perhaps most importantly, Tunisia must address the underlying drivers of disillusionment with democracy. The Tunisian government, with the help of its international partners, must act decisively to kick-start the economy. Important reforms include improving access to credit,³⁸ increasing public investment and service provision in interior regions, and ending the differential treatment of companies that produce goods for domestic use ("onshore") and for export ("offshore").³⁹ Improving the economy and thereby increasing public support for democracy will help to limit the ability of a future strongman to consolidate his control.

Ensuringthesuccess of Tunisia's nascent democracy would have several important implications. Surveys suggest that a thriving, democratic Tunisia could inspire citizens of neighboring countries to view democracy more positively,⁴⁰ perhaps helping to push back against the intensifying repression in the region. In the West, meanwhile, a "Tunisian model" would counter re-emerging narratives of the Arab world not being ready for democracy. Most importantly, a vibrant democracy with a thriving economy would finally provide Tunisians with the bread, freedom, and social justice they deserve.

REFERENCES

1 Lilia Blaise, "Tunisia Takes a Big Step to Protect Women From Abuse," *The New York Times*, August 1, 2017, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/01/world/africa/tunisia-women-domestic-violence.html</u>.

2 Sharan Grewal, "In another first, Tunisia criminalizes racism," *The Brookings Institution*, October 15, 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/10/15/in-another-first-tunisia-criminalizes-racism/</u>.

3 Shadi Hamid and Sharan Grewal, "Tunisia's tough lesson for Mohammed bin Salman," *Washington Post*, November 28, 2018, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/global-opinions/wp/2018/11/28/tunisias-tough-lesson-for-mohammed-bin-salman/?utm_term=.1be9423a6de6</u>.

4 Sharan Grewal, "A Quiet Revolution: The Tunisian Military After Ben Ali," Carnegie Middle East Center, February 24, 2016, <u>http://carnegie-mec.org/2016/02/24/quiet-revolution-tunisian-military-after-ben-ali/iucy</u>.

5 Jason Brownlee, Tarek Masoud, and Andrew Reynolds, *The Arab Spring: Pathways of Repression and Reform* (London: Oxford University Press, 2015).

6 "Unemployment, total," The World Bank, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SL.UEM.TOTL.</u> ZS?locations=TN.

7 "Tunisia Inflation Rate," Trading Economics, https://tradingeconomics.com/tunisia/inflation-cpi.

8 "Tunisia – International tourism, receipts," Trading Economics, <u>https://tradingeconomics.com/tunisia/</u> international-tourism-receipts-us-dollar-wb-data.html.

9 Asma Ajroudi and Ramy Allahoum, "Tunisia's Nidaa Tounes in shambles amid political turbulence," *Al Jazeera*, December 5, 2018, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/tunisia-nidaa-tounes-shambles-political-turbulence-181202090020299.html</u>.

10 Sharan Grewal and Shadi Hamid, "Tunisia Just Lost its Anchor of Stability. That's a Good Thing," *Foreign Policy*, October 12, 2018, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/10/12/tunisia-just-lost-its-anchor-of-stability-thats-a-good-thing/</u>.

11 Sarah Yerkes and Marwan Muasher, "Tunisia's Corruption Contagion: A Transition at Risk," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, October 25, 2017, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2017/10/25/</u> tunisia-s-corruption-contagion-transition-at-risk-pub-73522.

12 International Republican Institute, Public Opinion Survey of Tunisians, November 23-December 3, 2017, http://www.iri.org/sites/default/files/2018-01-10_tunisia_poll_presentation.pdf.

13 Youssef Meddeb, "Support for democracy dwindles in Tunisia amid negative perceptions of economic conditions," Afrobarometer Dispatch No. 232, September 3, 2018, <u>http://afrobarometer.org/sites/default/</u><u>files/publications/Dispatches/ab_r7_dispatchno232_support_for_democracy_dwindles_in_tunisia_1.</u> pdf. The figure plots the percent of respondents who agreed or strongly agreed with each of the following statements: 1) "Democracy is preferable to any other kind of government," 2) "The army comes in to govern the country," 3) "Only one political party is allowed to stand for election and hold office," and 4) "Elections and Parliament are abolished so that the president can decide everything."

14 Ronald Inglehart and Christian Welzel, *Modernization, Cultural Change, and Democracy* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005), Chapter 8; Pippa Norris, *Democratic Deficit: Critical Citizens Revisited* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), Chapter 11.

15 Alfred Stepan, *The Military in Politics: Changing Patterns in Brazil* (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1971), pp. 80-81.

16 Adam Roberts, "Civil Resistance to Military Coups," *Journal of Peace Research* 12, no.1 (1975): 19-36, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/422898?seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents</u>; James Gibson, "Mass Opposition to the Soviet Putsch of August 1991: Collective Action, Rational Choice, and Democratic Values in the Former Soviet Union," *American Political Science Review* 91, no. 3 (1997): 671-684, <u>https://www. cambridge.org/core/journals/american-political-science-review/article/mass-opposition-to-the-sovietputsch-of-august-1991-collective-action-rational-choice-and-democratic-values-in-the-former-soviet-union/ B604394B0B7EBEF807E5CDCD3421DE19.</u>

17 Damarys Canache, "From Bullets to Ballots: The Emergence of Popular Support for Hugo Chavez," *Latin American Politics and Society* 44, no. 1 (2002), <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/3177111</u>; Milan Svolik, "Learning to Love Democracy: Electoral Accountability and the Success of Democracy," *American Journal of Political Science*, 57, no. 3 (2013): 685-702, <u>https://www.jstor.org/stable/23496647#metadata_info_tab_contents</u>.

18 "Le militaire et la politique," *Agissons pour la Tunisie*, December 7, 2018, <u>http://agissons-tunisie.org/blog/2018/12/07/le-militaire-et-la-politique/</u>.

19 Interview with Mustapha Saheb Ettabaa and four other retired officers/*Agissons* co-founders, Tunis, January 10, 2019.

20 The survey was conducted by recruiting military personnel through Facebook advertisements. For more on the methodology, see <u>https://sharangrewal.com/book/</u>.

21 Sharan Grewal, "How Tunisia's military has changed during its transition to democracy," *Washington Post*, March 8, 2016, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2016/03/08/how-tunisias-military-has-changed-during-its-transition-to-democracy/?utm_term=.a67012cacdf4</u>.

22 See introductory chapter here: https://sharangrewal.com/book/.

23 Erica de Bruin, "Preventing Coups d'etat: How Counterbalancing Works," *Journal of Conflict Resolution*, 2017, <u>https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/0022002717692652?journalCode=jcrb</u>.

24 Naunihal Singh, *Seizing Power: The Strategic Logic of Military Coups* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2014).

25 "Tunisia: Parliamentarian and blogger sentenced to 16 days in prison for Facebook post," Amnesty International, March 28, 2018, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2018/03/tunisia-parliamentarian-and-blogger-sentenced-to-16-days-in-prison-for-facebook-post/</u>.

26 "Tunisia: Bloggers Held for Criticizing Officials," Human Rights Watch, January 25, 2019, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/01/25/tunisia-bloggers-held-criticizing-officials</u>; Hanen Jebli, "Is freedom of expression at stake in Tunisia," *Al-Monitor*, April 22, 2018, <u>https://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2018/04/tunisia-trial-bloggers-raises-controversy-freedom-of-speech.html</u>.

27 Youssef Cherif, "Tunisia's Risky War on Corruption," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, July 18, 2017, <u>http://carnegieendowment.org/sada/71569</u>.

28 Monia al-Ghanmi, "Tunisia's National Security Council to investigate Ennahda's 'secret apparatus'," *Al-Arabiya English*, November 29, 2018, <u>https://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/north-africa/2018/11/29/</u> Tunisia-s-National-Security-Council-to-investigate-Ennahda-s-secret-apparatus-.html.

29 Sharan Grewal and Shadi Hamid, "Democratic Tunisia is taking the wrong path in the fight against terrorism," *Washington Post*, November 1, 2018, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/democracy-post/wp/2018/11/01/democratic-tunisia-is-taking-the-wrong-path-in-the-fight-against-terrorism/?utm_term=.c1cbf013e767</u>.

30 "Tunisia: Counterterrorism Law Endangers Rights," Human Rights Watch, July 31, 2015, <u>https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/07/31/tunisia-counterterror-law-endangers-rights</u>.

31 Amnesty International, "We Want an End to the Fear," 2017, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/download/</u> <u>Documents/MDE3049112017ENGLISH.PDF</u>; and "Arbitrary Restrictions on Movement in Tunisia," 2018, <u>https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/campaigns/2018/10/they-never-tell-me-why-arbitrary-restrictions-on-</u> <u>movement-in-tunisia/</u>.

32 Syrine Attia, "Tunisie: sept ans après la revolution, les tortures policières restent taboues," *Jeune Afrique*, March 27, 2018, <u>https://www.jeuneafrique.com/544913/politique/tunisie-sept-ans-apres-la-revolution-les-tortures-policieres-restent-taboues/</u>.

33 Sharan Grewal, "Time to Rein in Tunisia's Police Unions," Project on Middle East Democracy, March 2018, <u>https://pomed.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Grewal_FINAL_180329.pdf</u>.

34 Sharan Grewal, "Tunisia needs a constitutional court," *The Brookings Institution*, November 20, 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2018/11/20/tunisia-needs-a-constitutional-court/</u>.

35 Al-Bawsala, "Rapport annuel, Octobre 2017-Septembre 2018," <u>https://www.albawsala.com/uploads/</u> <u>documents/livret%20fr%20impression%20sans%20traits.pdf</u>.

36 [In Arabic:] "Some dating back to 2014... 83 draft laws have not been discussed by the Assembly of People's Representatives," *AsSabahNews.tn*, December 29, 2017, <u>https://goo.gl/b84C8z</u>.

37 United Nations, "Report of the Special Rapporteur on the independence of judges and lawyers," 1998, Paragraph 78, <u>https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G98/105/48/PDF/G9810548.</u> pdf?OpenElement.

38 World Bank, Doing Business 2019, Economy Profile of Tunisia, <u>http://www.doingbusiness.org/</u> <u>content/dam/doingBusiness/country/t/tunisia/TUN.pdf</u>.

39 "The Unfinished Revolution: Bringing Opportunity, Good jobs, and Greater Wealth to all Tunisians," The World Bank, 2014, <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/tunisia/publication/unfinished-revolution</u>.

40 A.Kadir Yildirim and Abdullah Aydogan, "Can Tunisia's Experiment Spur Democracy in the Region? It Depends on the Economy," London School of Economics blog, January 2, 2019, <u>http://blogs.lse.ac.uk/mec/2019/01/02/can-tunisias-experiment-spur-democracy-in-the-region-it-depends-on-the-economy/</u>.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Sharan Grewal is a postdoctoral research fellow in the Center for Middle East Policy at Brookings. His book manuscript, "Soldiers of Democracy," examines why the Egyptian military staged a coup in 2013 while its Tunisian counterpart supported its country's democratic transition. Sharan received a master's and doctorate in politics from Princeton University and holds a Bachelor of Science, summa cum laude, from Georgetown University. He previously worked for the U.S. State Department.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.